MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE PLAN COMMISSION MEETING, Oct. 27, 2014  
IN ATTENDANCE: Ellen Bunn, Mike Fagan, Jim Hanson, John Rosenbaum, Jeff Smith. (A quorum is present.) Clerk Vicki Anderson as the recording secretary.
CALL TO ORDER: by Rosenbaum 7 p.m. 

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. The final agenda was posted on 10/23/14 in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law, and as a courtesy to the citizens, published in the Mt. Horeb Mail on 9/18/14. 
MINUTES: MOTION by Smith/Fagan to approve the minutes of 9/22/14 as distributed. MOTION carried 3-0 (Bunn and Rosenbaum abstained since they did not attend the 9/22/14 PC meeting. 
NANCY HYLBERT/SEC. 26/CUP #2139-REVIEW OF NUMBER OF BEDROOMS IN BED AND BREAKFAST: MOTION by Bunn/Fagan to increase the number of bedrooms rented out in the Bed and Breakfast to five, indefinitely, as part of the CUP. Discussion: On 4/22/13 the PC allowed for an increase of the bedrooms rented out from three to five with the stipulation that N. Hylbert would return to the PC in Oct. 2014 to evaluate the increased rentals. N. Hylbert reports that she installed  ‘slow traffic’ signs and allows no ATV use on the property. In addition, Hylbert and the Town Hall have received no complaints about the B and B and its customers. Motion to approve carried 5-0. 
NORRIS GAMMETER/PRELIMINARY CSM/SPRING ROSE RD/SEC. 36: MOTION by Hanson/Fagan to deny the preliminary CSM because it is not consistent with the approved concept plan. Discussion: Gammeter owned 109.418 acres on the effective date of the Plan. An option 2 concept plan was approved on 2/28/05 for 6 new density units. A single three acre lot was created in April, 2005 on the west side of Gammeter Rd. The preliminary CSM submitted for approval now is inconsistent with the approved concept plan because it shows four of the five remaining lots on approximately 18 acres. The approved concept plan shows the five remaining lots on the east side of Gammeter Road clustered on approximately 15acres. Gammeter will contact the surveyor and direct him to create 4 lots as depicted on the approved concept plan, thereby, taking less agricultural land for the residential development. The special assessment of the properties served by Gammeter Road was mentioned. When the fourth lot to be served by Gammeter Rd. is ready for development, the town may consider returning this town road to a driveway to serve the farmhouse at its end. It appears that the potential fifth lot would require 66’ of frontage on Gammeter Rd. to avoid being landlocked. (Some of the proposed lots may be accessed from Spring Rose Rd.) Motion to deny the preliminary CSM carried 5-0.
ALLEN FREITAG/CONCEPT PLAT PROCESS/CTH J/SEC. 12: NO ACTION: The PC discussed the concept plan and preliminary CSM process for lot creation. A site visit is scheduled for Saturday, Nov. 1, at 9 a.m. at A. Freitag residence at 2860 CTH J. The contiguous acres owned on the effective date of the Plan = 112.796 or 113 acres exclusive of road right-of-way. Option 1 – 5 new lots, Option 2 – 7 new lots and Option 3 – 8 new lots. At this time, Freitag would like to increase the size of his existing lot from 0.804 acres to 3 acres and to create a new lot of 3 acres.  
N & B HURLEY/ BELLA VISTA PRELIMINARY PLAT/GRIMSTAD RD./SEC. 10: 
New Information since the 9/22/14 PC meeting: Tim Schleeper, Vierbicher Engineering, submitted the preliminary plat to the Department of Administration and Dane County Land Division Review Office. He described the various comments received so far from commenting entities.
*DC Land Division Review Office requires Lots 7, 8, 9 to own frontage to CTH PD.

*DC Land Division Review Office requires 66’ foot of frontage on the cul-de-sac for the Lots 4, 5, 6 to eliminate any flag pole lots. 

*Dane County Highway has yet to determine whether a turning lane on CTH PD to Grimstad Rd. shall be required.

*Wisconsin Department of Administration, in a letter dated 10/23/14, states: “The DOA does not object to this preliminary plat and certifies it as complying with the requirements of S. 236.16, and s. 236.20 Wis. Stats...” The letter lists three technical requirements that must be met on the final plat: ¼ - ¼ references in the location description under the plat name; all streets dedicated must be marked ‘dedicated to the public;’ an intermittent stream or drainage ways crossing the subdivision must be shown and identified on the final plat.

*Public Health Department – John Hausbeck – no comments yet.

*Land and Water Resources – Jeremy Balousek – no comments yet. 

Town Clerk Vicki Anderson spoke with Brian Standing, Dane County Planning and Development. B. Standing suggested the zoning committee would want to see a legally sound way to protect the common open space from development. He suggested consideration of rezoning this area to conservancy district. 
Discussion: 

*Calculation of lot sizes and common open space: Town Supervisor Jeff Smith reviewed the calculation for the 25% area to be developed with half of this area in the lots and Bella Vista road and half in the common open space. It appears that some slight adjustments in lot size and/or common open space may be needed. 

*Cul-de-sac: Due to the lot layout changes required by DC Land Division Review Office, the proposed new road, Bella Vista. has a variable width, exceeding 66’ right-of-way, and a cul-de-sac of 300’ in diameter. The large cul-de-sac is designed to provide the lot frontage required by Dane County. 
Option 1: Due to the topography which drops off to the North, it was suggested that the paved portion of the road would end at the southern edge of the cul-de-sac and the private driveways would course from this paved portion over grass to the individual lots. This would result in some driveways being 150’ in length in the right-of-way before reaching the private lot. Since the entire road, including the cul-de-sac, would be town right-of-way, several questions were posed as to the town versus individual property owner responsibility and liability for maintenance of the area around the long private driveways cutting across the cul-de-sac. 
Option 2: Due to the questions with Option 1 described above, in the meeting it was suggested that the road be laid out around the edge of the cul-de-sac so that the portions of private driveway in the right-of-way would be minimal. In this layout, could the center of the loop road be vegetative to decrease run-off?  With the topography which drops off to the North, would this be a safe roadway?  

*Screening: Screenings along CTH PD had been discussed in previous meetings and the development agreement will contain language to provide for screenings.

Motion: MOTION by Smith/Fagan to recommend approval of the preliminary plat to the TB with conditions discussed tonight:

*Compliance with Wisconsin Department of Administration layout requirements as stated in the letter to Michael Ziehr, Vierbicher Associates (Madison) from Wisconsin DOA, dated 10/23/14.

*Compliance with Dane County Land Division Review Office/Zoning/Planning and Development/Highway/Public Health/Land and Water Resources, requirements for the cul-de-sac and lot layout, common open space protection, and turning lane off of CTH PD.
*Compliance with any requirements from the required commenting entities or ‘wild card’ requirements unidentified at this time.

*Compliance with Town requirements (Town Engineer and Town Attorney) and specifically in regards to the large area proposed as right-of-way in the proposed cul-de-sac, to the lot and common open space calculations and to the Agreement and Declaration of Covenants, Restrictions and Conditions. Motion to approve carried 5-0.  

PLAN COMMISSION PROCEDURES: The November PC business meeting will be held on Monday, Nov. 24, 2014, at 7 p.m., with the deadline for submittals on Nov. 10, 2014.  No site visit other than the Freitag site visit, scheduled for Saturday, Nov. 1, 2014, 
9 a.m., has been requested at this time.

ADJOURN: MOTION by unanimous consent.          Respectfully submitted,        Vicki Anderson, Recording Secretary
Town of Springdale 

The Springdale PC will conduct its regular monthly meeting on Monday, Nov. 24, 2014, 7 p.m., in the town hall, 2379 Town Hall Rd., Mt. Horeb, WI  53572, immediately following the budget hearing. AGENDA ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION/PUBLIC INPUT/POSSIBLE ACTION: (The final agenda will be posted at Riley Tavern, the Town Hall and the Mt. Vernon Family Auto.)

1. Call to order, Certification of compliance with the Open Meeting Law, Quorum present, Approval of the agenda, 

2. Minutes of previous meeting, 

3. N.Gammeter/revised concept plan - preliminary CSM/Spring Rose Rd./Sec. 36,

4. A.Freitag/concept plan-preliminary CSM/CTH J/Sec. 12, 

5. K.Zweifel/concept plan revision/RAB permit/CTH J/Sec. 1,

6. Pre-application meeting/K. Lamberty/Lunde Lane/Sec.8/photo studio in existing outbuilding,

7. D. and P. Esser/preliminary CSM/Offerdahl Rd./Sec. 21,

8. D.Chestnut/preliminary CSM – lot line configuration/Gust Rd./Sec. 12,

9. PC Procedures-site visit request, 10. Adjourn. 

A majority of the Town Board and Plan Commission may be in attendance. 

Post 11/20/14                                       

